REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 2nd November 2020 via Zoom

Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), D Rushbrook, M Edge, S Pittam, C Willimott, T Rednall, R Holt, and the Parish Clerk C Dickson. CCllr B Iles, DCllr G Nurden and 3 members of the public were in attendance.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.35 pm.

1-10) Apologies for Absence

Cllr Davey (work), Cllr Bagshaw (holiday), Cllr Jenkins (work), Cllr Mutten.
2-10) Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

Cllr Pittam: item 5b, planning
3-10)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on the 5th October 2020 were approved, with 4 abstentions, to be a true record.  The minutes will be signed by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.
4-11)  Matters Arising

Cllr Rushbrook commented that the hedge on Station Road has still not been trimmed back.  Cllr Hale will talk to the house owner.  The hedge after the railway bridge on Mill Road is also overgrown. The Clerk will report.

A meeting between the Clerk, Chairman and David Breeze and Tony Noon to talk about the Neighbourhood Plan has not yet been arranged. 

Public Participation
Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report: 

The play equipment safety inspection for November has not yet been completed. In line with the Government latest guidance, the playground will remain open, the situation will be kept under review.
From this Thursday once again the village hall entrance gate will be kept closed, as soon as the government regulations relaxes the gate will be reopened.
The new government guidelines restrictions mean our film showing planned for this Friday of “Military Wives” will not take place, we had already postponed our Christmas Fayre arranged for 22nd November to 16th May next year.
The Halloween Quiz last Wednesday was well supported with 8 tables. Our next quiz night will be a Christmas Quiz on Wednesday 16th December, depending there are no more government restrictions.
Public
A member of the public reported they had located a map on the NCC Highways site, showing the logged complaints. He will send the link to the Clerk. 

The full bottle bank on Riverside has been reported to the contractor.

The BDC wheelie bins on Riverside will be removed tomorrow following the end of the tourist season. 
County Councillor Brian Iles: things change every week so it is difficult to keep up with the most recent information.  A range of different deficit figures have been reported, the current one is £15m. NCC is asking Government for funds via various schemes, without success as yet.  Children’s education is reported as doing well but inspections usually say otherwise. ASC is always running at a deficit. The proposed Council Tax is 1.99% for the normal budget plus 2% for ASC.
County Farms is still in difficulties, with 1 or 2 court cases ongoing. The current 17,500 acres held gives a bit of slack to develop & sell parcels of land. Several barns and similar were sold off this year to the value of £6.5m, with a more sales expected in the coming year. A new Farms leader is being sought, but in the meantime the temporary appointment is doing well.
Highways are performing well under difficult conditions. There are always issues.  CCllr Iles urged everyone to report any issues so that Highways knows there is a problem.
Cllr Hale asked about the school field land swap.  All correspondence is confidential at the moment but discussions are taking place.
District Councillor Grant Nurden:  the Community at Heart Lottery is being launched later this week, with the first tickets being sold in January 2021. Broadland based clubs, charities and not-for-profit organisations looking for a reliable free way to raise funds can register their interest on the BDC website. 

Officers have put forward proposals for amending the Members Grants. These were discussed at the Overview & Scrutiny Committee and will then go to Cabinet this week. 

The Community at Heart awards ceremony will take place on the 12th November virtually. 

Council Tax budget talks will hopefully be starting in November. 

All BDC meetings can be viewed live on YouTube, or catch up via the YouTube channel.
5-11) Planning Applications

a) 20201417 - reconsultation for amended plans - demolition of garage, construction of 2 storey dwelling to side garden at 9 Middle Hiill, NR13 3TW.  The Council had no further comments.

[Cllr Pittam left the meeting]

b) 20202001 - two storey rear extension, demolition and erection of new garage & creation of new vehicular site access from Station Road at Willow Cottage, 17 Station Road, NR13 3TA. The Council had no objections.

[Cllr Pittam returned to the meeting]

c) The Council noted the change of name of The Red Mill, Ferry Road, NR13 3HA to Wherrymans Mill. 
6-11) Information and Update by the Tree Warden

a) To consider receiving and where to plant a disease resistant elm donated by the Tree Warden Network.  The Council does not own any land but, if a suitable place can be found, then it could be planted at the Village Hall.  The Tree Warden and Community Association will liaise to locate a suitable position.
7-11) Update for the Allotments

a) Produce being grown for commercial sale

The Clerk will send a letter to all tenants reminding them of the clause in the tenancy agreement that all produce grown is for personal and family consumption only.

b) Current tenants having more than one plot when there is a waiting list

The tenant with rubbish on their plot has been given until Christmas to tidy up and start cultivating the plot.  1 other tenant will be vacating within 6 months, once they have removed some of their trees.  Therefore it is possible that all 4 people on the waiting list can be accommodated by Spring.  It was agreed that the Clerk’s letter can include reminding tenants of another clause that if there is a waiting list those with more than one plot can be asked to give it up.  A formal acceptance of the tenant giving up within 6 months will be sent.

8-11) To Receive an update from the PCC

The PCC asked if the Council is prepared to support the proposed organisation of the Remembrance Service.  The Council had no objections as long as social distancing is adhered to.  Members of the public have been asked not to attend, stating that wreath layers only is preferred.

Norfolk Warrens are dealing with the rabbit problems at the churchyard.

Services have been cancelled but the church is open between 9am and 4pm on Saturdays for private prayer.

9-11) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Speed Sensor

During October the sensor was on Pottles Lane, a 40mph limit. The 85th percentile speed was 34.4mph with a maximum of 55mph during the month, 9 vehicles were registered doing between 50-55mph. It appears to be still doing the job of making drivers think about their speed.
This month the sensor is at Newtown.

Cllr Rushbrook requested that the sensor be positioned near the war memorials.  Cllr Pittam will look for a suitable location.  The Clerk will purchase an extra bracket.
b) Permissive Path

Wording for a statement of thanks for all those who helped with reopening the path was considered.  Cllr Bagshaw and her husband were added.  The amended version was approved but the Clerk will check with those on the list that they are happy to be included before publication. It will be published on the website, the Facebook page and in the Outlook.
c) 2nd Limpenhoe turning

Paul Sellick confirmed that the works are still planned but because they are not a big or a small job they keep being deferred when more urgent work arrives.  
d) Meeting with Highways regarding the Station Road/Freethorpe Road junction
The Clerk, Cllrs Hale and Rushbrook, and a local resident met with Paul Sellick from Highways to look at ways to improve the junction between Station Road, Freethorpe Road and Ferry Road.  Paul agreed the junction could be a problem and, although traffic is not speeding, when cars turn down Station Road they may be going faster than they should be for the road layout.  He suggested, as a first solution, painting lines out from the railway bridge to encourage traffic to slow down before turning.  Extending the kerb from the railway bridge could cause knock-on surface water problems but might be considered if the white lines do not have enough effect.  The layout of the exit from the station will also be changed with traffic being directed on to The Havaker before joining Station Road.
10-11)  Correspondence Received

a. The Broadland Tree Warden Network AGM will be held online on the 5th November. 
b. The Council considered a report submitted by Peter Smith regarding the Riverside bins and signs.  The Clerk was asked to contact BDC to request that the signs be changed to Litter for both bins.  Peter was thanked for his repair of the bin near Sandersons.
c. The Clerk drew the Council’s attention to the Norfolk County Council budget consultation, which can be viewed on their website.
d. The Local Government Boundary Commission consultation closes on the 23rd November.  
e. The Norfolk Association of Local Councils is now a Co-operative.  They are looking for Councillor representatives.  No volunteers came forward.
11-11) Repsonding to Emails
Cllr Hale asked all Councillors to ‘reply to all’ when responding to an email from the Clerk, particularly if comments have been asked for, so all can see all views.
Councillors were also asked not to expand the mailing list, especially to non-Councillors.

12-11) Business Directory online

Cllr Rednall queried whether there is a GDPR issue with publicising business details on the website.  The Council has a GDPR policy and no information would be published without the prior consent of the business.  The Clerk will check with the Acle Clerk how the Parish Council deal with this.
13-11) Financial Matters

i. The 6 monthly check of the accounts was completed by Cllr Pittam.  3 issues were raised:

a) the Income and Expenditure report in the minutes for the 6th July meeting were incorrect.  Please see below, at the end of these minutes, for the correct report.

b) some invoices have not been signed by 2 cheque signatories.  The Clerk will double check invoices when getting the cheques signed.
c) there is no paperwork for the Broadland Parish Deposit Scheme.  The Clerk confirmed that there is no monthly statement, only an annual statement.  The Clerk was asked to request a paper statement from Broadland on their headed paper.

ii. The monthly Income and Expenditure report had been circulated to councillors before the meeting (see below).
iii. The 6 month Budget vs Actuals report had been circulated to Councillors before the meeting, and was noted.  Cllrs Hale and Pittam will assist the Clerk with the budget for 2021/22.

iv. Payments presented for approval:
Tudor Print - permissive path signs





£     390.00
Indigo Waste Services - glass recycling




£       39.60

Mrs P Bagshaw - grass seed & Keep Dogs on Leads sign


£       60.60

Reedham Building Company - permissive path furniture installation
£13,978.20
Norfolk ALC - Clerk’s attendance at 2 planning webinars


£       60.00

East Norfolk Transport Users Association - annual subscription

£         5.00

Information Commissioner - Data Protection fee renewal


£       40.00

Reedham PCC - donation for the Outlook




£     120.00

C Dickson - salary October 2020





£     410.44
HMRC - PAYE October 2020





£         8.60
Norfolk Pension Fund - Clerk pension




£     126.38
C Dickson - expenses October 2020





£       37.56
JS Groundscare - churchyard grass maintenance



£  4,109.00

Reedham Community Association - Allotment Association AGM

£       24.50

Total   = 







            £19,409.88
The Clerk will query the JS Groundscare invoice as the VAT is incorrect. The invoices approved for payment are:
Tudor Print - permissive path signs





£     390.00

Indigo Waste Services - glass recycling




£       39.60

Mrs P Bagshaw - grass seed & Keep Dogs on Leads sign


£       60.60

Reedham Building Company - permissive path furniture installation
£13,978.20

Norfolk ALC - Clerk’s attendance at 2 planning webinars


£       60.00

East Norfolk Transport Users Association - annual subscription

£         5.00

Information Commissioner - Data Protection fee renewal


£       40.00

Reedham PCC - donation for the Outlook




£     120.00

C Dickson - salary October 2020





£     410.44

HMRC - PAYE October 2020





£         8.60

Norfolk Pension Fund - Clerk pension




£     126.38

C Dickson - expenses October 2020





£       37.56

Reedham Community Association - Allotment Association AGM

£       24.50

Total   = 







            £15,300.88

The Reedham Community Association invoice will be paid from the allotment account.

£10,000 will be transferred from the Broadland Parish Deposit Account for the permissive path expenditure.

The Council approved all the payments presented.  
14-11) Items for the Next Agenda
Grass contract tender
Riverside bin signs

Business Directory online

Hedges

Public
A member of the public said the chicken farm has not replanted the hedge on Freethorpe side as per the planning permission. Cllr Rednall will follow up.  Hedges are usually planted between November and February.

A member of the public reported that the amount of glass recycled in the bottle banks has reduced during Covid as people are putting more in their grey bins.

A letter to BT was requested for the rollout of faster broadband for the remainder of the village.  The original installation was because of the health centre and came in the East side round the village but stopped at the corner of Station Road.  The Clerk will action.  DCllr Nurden suggested contacting Karen O’Cain at Better Broadband for Norfolk at NCC. 
15-11) Time and Date of Next Meeting.

Monday 7th December 2020 at 7.30 pm, unless an additional meeting is called.  Depending on the Coronavirus restrictions in place at the time this meeting will either be held in the Village Hall, online via Zoom, or a mixture of the two.  The meeting finished at 21.07.
Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.10.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	7,500.00
	15,000.00
	
	GROUNDS MAINTENANCE
	
	

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	70.42
	318.54

	TRAINING
	
	
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	40.83
	2,793.34

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	50.00
	272.49

	NCC
	
	
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX/PENSION
	540.53
	3,494.09

	GLASS & MISC
	
	638.87
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	594.30

	ADVERTISING
	
	
	
	RECYCLING
	
	1,694.72

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	
	
	SECTION 137
	60.00
	60.00

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	5,000.00
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	
	975.20

	GRASS CUTTING
	
	159.82
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	

	TOTAL
	7,500.00
	20,798.69
	
	TOTAL
	761.78
	10,202.68

	NCF Community Grant
	
	1,000.00
	
	NCF Community Grant
	
	1,000.00

	HMRC VAT
	
	4,239.46
	
	VAT
	238.73
	2,938.05

	CIL Receipts
	
	
	
	CIL Expenditure
	
	3,352.05

	S106
	
	
	
	S106
	1,047.20
	1,047.20

	Earmarked Reserves
	
	
	
	Earmarked Reserves
	
	8,500.00

	TRANSFER
	
	
	
	TRANSFER
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.10.20
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.10.20
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	11,190.51 
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	18,417.44 
	

	INCOME
	7,500.00 
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	(1,000.51)
	
	
	
	18,417.44 
	

	
	17,690.00 
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	328
	(349.00)
	

	TRANSFER
	0.00 
	
	
	335
	(49.00)
	

	S106
	(1,047.20)
	
	
	336
	(1,256.64)
	

	VAT
	0.00 
	
	
	337
	(60.00)
	

	
	
	
	
	338
	(60.00)
	

	BALANCE
	16,642.80 
	
	
	BALANCE
	16,642.80 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.10.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	150.00
	150.00
	
	MAINTENANCE
	
	

	DEPOSIT
	
	
	
	RENT/DEPOSIT
	
	265.00

	TOTAL
	150.00
	150.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	265.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.10.20
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.10.20

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,144.89
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,294.89
	

	INCOME
	150.00
	
	
	add: unpresented deposit
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,294.89
	
	
	
	1,294.89
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Cash Assets:
	£58,139.29
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BDC PARISH DEPOSIT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 1.4.2020

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	TRANSFERS
	
	
	
	TRANSFERS
	
	

	INTEREST
	
	
	
	BANK CHARGES
	
	

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.10.20
	
	 ACCOUNT
	AT 21.10.20

	BLANCE B/FWD
	40,201.60
	
	
	BDC ACCOUNT
	40,201.60
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	40,201.60
	
	
	
	40,201.60
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 


June Income and Expenditure omitted from July’s minutes
	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 19.6.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	7,500.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	
	

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	28.42
	117.86

	TRAINING
	
	
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	
	1,150.00

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	
	222.49

	NCC
	
	
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	383.82
	1,268.39

	GLASS & MISC
	
	638.87
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	90.00
	394.30

	ADVERTISING
	
	
	
	RECYCLING
	1,625.72
	1,663.22

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	
	
	SECTION 137
	
	

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	827.20
	975.20

	GRASS CUTTING
	
	159.82
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	

	TOTAL
	0.00
	8,298.69
	
	TOTAL
	2,955.16
	5,791.46

	NCF Community Grant
	
	1,000.00
	
	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
	
	

	HMRC VAT
	4,239.46
	4,239.46
	
	VAT
	1.60
	21.03

	CIL Receipts
	
	
	
	CIL Expenditure
	
	

	S106
	
	
	
	S106
	
	

	TRANSFER
	
	
	
	TRANSFER
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 19.6.20
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 19.6.20
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	24,059.17
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	27,967.79
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-2,956.76
	
	
	
	27,967.79
	

	
	21,102.41
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	295
	25.00
	

	TRANSFER
	0.00
	
	
	304
	148.00
	

	Community Grant
	0.00
	
	
	317
	2,452.92
	

	VAT
	4,239.46
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Add: unpresented receipt
	
	

	BALANCE
	25,341.87
	
	
	BALANCE
	25,341.87
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 19.6.20

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	
	
	
	MAINTENANCE
	
	

	DEPOSIT
	
	
	
	RENT/DEPOSIT
	
	265.00

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	265.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 19.6.20
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 19.6.20
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,144.89
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,144.89
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	add: unpresented deposit
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,144.89
	
	
	
	1,144.89
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Cash Assets:
	£66,688.36
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BDC PARISH DEPOSIT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 1.4.2020

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	TRANSFERS
	
	
	
	TRANSFERS
	
	

	INTEREST
	
	
	
	BANK CHARGES
	
	

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 19.6.20
	
	
	 ACCOUNT
	AT 19.6.20
	

	BLANCE B/FWD
	40,201.60
	
	
	BDC ACCOUNT
	40,201.60
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	40,201.60
	
	
	
	40,201.60
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